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events you experienced and their possible adverse impact on your service.  However, the Board 
concluded that there was no convincing evidence you suffered from any type of mental health 
condition while on active duty, or that any such mental health conditions or symptoms were 
related to or mitigated the misconduct that formed the basis of your discharge.  As a result, the 
Board concluded that your misconduct was not due to mental health-related symptoms.  The 
Board determined the record clearly reflected that your misconduct was willful and demonstrated 
you were unfit for further service.  The Board also determined that the evidence of record did not 
demonstrate that you were not mentally responsible for your conduct or that you should 
otherwise not be held accountable for your actions.     
 
Additionally, the Board observed that character of military service is based, in part, on conduct 
and overall trait averages which are computed from marks assigned during periodic evaluations.  
Your overall active duty trait average in conduct was 2.48.  Marine Corps regulations in place at 
the time of your discharge required a minimum trait average of 4.0 in conduct (proper military 
behavior), for a fully honorable characterization of service.  The Board concluded that your 
conduct marks during your active duty career were a direct result of your serious misconduct 
which further justified your OTH characterization of discharge. 
 
The Board also noted that there is no provision of federal law or in Navy/Marine Corps 
regulations that allows for a discharge to be automatically upgraded after a specified number of 
months or years.  The Board did not believe that your record was otherwise so meritorious as to 
deserve a discharge upgrade.  The Board determined that characterization under OTH conditions 
is generally warranted for misconduct and is appropriate when the basis for separation is the 
commission of an act or acts constituting a significant departure from the conduct expected of a 
Marine.  The simple fact remains is that you left the Marine Corps while you were still 
contractually obligated to serve and you went into a UA status for over sixteen months without 
any legal justification or excuse.  Lastly, absent a material error or injustice, the Board generally 
will not summarily upgrade a discharge solely for the purpose of facilitating VA benefits, or 
enhancing educational or employment opportunities.  In light of the Wilkie Memo and reviewing 
the record holistically, the Board did not find evidence of an error or injustice that warrants 
upgrading your characterization of service or granting clemency in the form of an upgraded 
characterization of service.  Accordingly, the Board determined that there was no impropriety or 
inequity in your discharge, and even under the liberal consideration standard, the Board 
concluded that your serious misconduct clearly merited your receipt of an OTH, and that your 
separation was in accordance with all Department of the Navy directives and policy at the time 
of your discharge.   
 
You are entitled to have the Board reconsider its decision upon submission of new matters, 
which will require you to complete and submit a new DD Form 149.  New matters are those not 
previously presented to or considered by the Board.  In this regard, it is important to keep in 
mind that a presumption of regularity attaches to all official records.  Consequently, when  

 

 






